Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

September 5, 2002

PCFD #3 – University Place

1. Call to Order
The September 5, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Vice-President Paul Webb at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Robert Vettleson, McChord AFB; James Jaques, Milton FD; Dave Potter, Puyallup FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD; Cynthia Fajardo, Steilacoom Public Safety; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Chris Goodman, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; John Sinclair, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelson, PCFD #16; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; John McDonald, PCFD #22; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Cindy Miron, TPCHD, Roger Neal, ESIP and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Gary Franz led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the August 1, 2002 minutes as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was not present to report.  A report was submitted for the golf tournament.  A total of 9,414.40 was received in revenues, 7,410.00 expended with a profit of 2,004.73.  Paul Webb stated that Bob Black deserves congratulations on a job well done.

5. Correspondence
A letter was received from Cathy Pearsall-Stipek regarding the Citizen’s Election Oversight Advisory Commission and requesting names of those who might be interested in participating on this committee.  Paul’s name was already submitted, is there anyone else interested in this?  Gary Franz volunteered.

6. Guest Speakers
No guest speakers were scheduled for today’s meeting.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported that work is continuing with the WMD Urban Search and Rescue Team.  The task force leaders met yesterday.  There will be specialized WMD training for the Haz Mat Techs as well as the paramedics and doctors.  $740,000.00 will be coming as well as 2 pallets of equipment that is above and beyond which will be going to finish the FEMA cache.  All of the WMD training will be on days off and will pay the individuals OT.  Training to occur at Kent.  Also, a full time person in his office will be devoted to this project.  There is currently a bill in the Senate for 75 million dollars per year, approximately 1.4 million would be Pierce County’s share.

Terrorism planning is going well.  A mitigation meeting will be held on Monday at 9:00 a.m. at 112th Street and Waller Road.  Everyone should have received an invitation to this meeting.  This is regarding Disaster Mitigation Plan which needs to be in place by the end of next year in order to receive funds.  His office has a software program out of Florida that steps through this process.  It is a very labor intense process.  For those Fire Districts that are in the County, the majority of the work will be done for them by DEM.  The cities, however, will have a greater effort towards this project.  This plan has to do with receiving funds after damage repairs are made.  For example, the Nisqually Earthquake – funds were given to retro fit buildings, etc.  

Paul Webb requested John McDonald to talk about what is planned for 9-11.  John stated that the proposed program by the IAFC has been e-mailed from the State Chiefs and this is what is being proposed to follow.  They have put something together for their community to have tones and then bells at both 7:05 a.m. and 7:28 a.m. to coincide with when the towers collapsed.  Fire Comm will be doing station tones on Frequency 1 at these times, being sensitive to other calls, etc.  For those who would also like to participate in this, contact Laura at Fire Comm and she’ll try to facilitate everyone.

Paul Webb reported that he and Alan Predmore were appointed to work with the Associated Ministries regarding the 9-11 event at Cheney Stadium.  This is going to be a very well done event.  CPFR and GFR will be representing the Fire Service with their Honor Guard.  Class A uniforms are not required, but is recommended.

Steve Bailey reported that there will be a state sponsored event in Seattle at Westlake Center at 11:30.

Dave Potter reported that The Western Washington Fairgrounds will be holding a memorial at 11:00 a.m. and again in the evening at 7:00 p.m. at the Chicago concert.  CPFR will have a ladder truck present at this.  He has free tickets to the Chicago concert as well as parking tickets for those interested.

John Sinclair stated for the record that the Honor Guard is not just CPFR and/or GFR, it is the Pierce County Firefighters Local 2175 Honor Guard.

A reminder that the Annual Fallen Firefighters Memorial will be held on October 6th at 10:00 a.m. at the L&I Building in Tumwater.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz reported that Jerry Jones has resigned.  Tom Post will be temporarily filling this position.  Last month he had reported that the number of fires was down.  That’s not the case this month, there have been 12 to 15 fires in the last week with two fatalities.  Eatonville has been added as contract city for investigations.

Wayne reported on the no loss grass fires issue.  He has talked with the Prosecutor’s office and they will still prosecute on zero loss fires if there has been a crime.  He will work on getting restitution costs and getting these into the reports, etc.  John McDonald stated that his department had a fire where they tried to get restitution/cost recovery and was baulked at.  Steve Bailey requested that John send Wayne the details in an e-mail and they will do some checking into this.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen reported that the Legislative Committee is setting priorities for this session.  Should have received an e-mail from Dan Packer regarding this.  They are working on agendas to discuss issues.  The tentative date and place for our area’s meeting is Federal Way at Station 6 on September 25th.  Jeff stated that Dan Packer puts an enormous amount of work into this.  We all owe him a debt of gratitude for his efforts.  When Dan sends out an e-mail requesting you to contact your legislators, please do so.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon reported that they are willing to take on cases on a civil matter where they can and do get reimbursement.  Just another option besides the prosecuting attorney.  Most, if not all, of Pierce County will be banned on land clearing fires effective in early 2003.  Copies of new handouts for illegal burning will be coming out soon.  Let him know how many you need for your departments.

It was asked if drill burns are allowed when there is a burn ban on?  Wayne suggested not doing them for PR reasons.

13. EMS
Andy reported that he attended the EMS Committee meeting as the BLS representative and they reviewed an incident regarding divert status.  If all hospitals are on divert, then the game is up and they are all off of divert.  Judy Murphy stated she is the ALS representative and the HEAR radios will be used the first day of every month, midnight to midnight, starting November 1st.  Recommending, if you have a critical patient, to use the normal means of communicating.  Also, the first of October will be changing the format of base station contact.  Each agency will be assigned a base station.  Will be using the receiving facility model, unless orders are needed.  Andy stated last, but not least, in yesterday’s meeting it was discussed that there are Fire Departments going to a BLS call, engine gets to the scene and decides that it is not BLS, it is actually ALS, so then the private ambulance is cancelled and dispatch ALS.  This is probably not the best patient care possible, when nine times out of ten the private ambulance is right there or very close to being there, etc.  We need to do what is best for the patient.  There is room for potential liability here.

14. Training

Andy McAfee reported that Region 4 just received money.  Two Pierce County representatives for training officers have not been filled for the last one to two years.  You may want to encourage your training officers to get involved as there is money and opportunities available.

15. Education Committee
Nothing at this time. 

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Alan Predmore stated that he had a speaker from the State Auditor’s Office scheduled for today’s meeting, but cancelled yesterday as they were unable to attend today.  He will invite them back in January or February.  In October, the speaker will be Tom Minor regarding equipment, resource, USAR, etc.  November will be Mary Korso to follow-up on when Chief Serpas spoke and concerns on training, fire code, etc.  Paul Webb stated he would like to ask Roger Ferris to speak regarding the four year levy on ballot, maybe he could be added in October.

John Sinclair stated he has received information from the State EMS Office regarding state internal background checks on certified people (i.e., paramedics, EMT’s, etc.)  Jeff asked if they have talked with labor over this as it would be a change in working conditions.  John stated that they don’t have to, its the State, through the State Department of Health.  They currently do these for licensed people (i.e. nurses, physicians, etc.)

17. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Banquet Committee
Wayne reported the Banquet will be held the first Thursday in December at the Elks club.  There will be some sort of entertainment instead of a speaker this year.  They are looking at a High School jazz ensemble or something like that.  More information to follow.

20. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time. 

21. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Gary Franz stated there is a meeting on September 12th regarding a follow up to the presentation given by Jack Andren.  It is very much hoped that it will be decided to keep the 24 feet standards.

23. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee reported that Zone 7 has had a change, Gary Franz is the alternate to Dennis Chafe.  Wayne Garden has stepped down.  He deserves appreciation and recognition.  He has done a lot of work on this.  President Andren to write a letter of appreciation to Wayne Garden.  John Sinclair suggested that a plaque from the PCFCA be given to him at the banquet.  Wayne stated it would be appropriate to also do something for Bob Black with the golf tournament as well.  Gary Franz stated something for Dan Packer as well for his legislative efforts.  This will be discussed at the next Executive Board meeting.

Andy McAfee stated the resource plan has been revised.  In the future they will be having training sessions with coordinators and overhead teams.  Steve Bailey stated that he appreciates the reconnection.  Another issue is the law enforcement mobilization plan going to the legislature.  He encourages the Fire Service to support the law enforcements efforts on this.

24. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

25. New Business
Andy McAfee stated that in his district he has a family that brings in pyrotechnics and the question he has for this group is do we support large fireworks displays when there is a burn ban in place or not?  Wayne stated that his office has someone go out and look at the sights.  Some are approved and some are not.  They are handled on an individual basis.

26. Good of the Order
Gary Franz stated that Jeff Jensen is a grandfather as of yesterday.  Congratulations!

Paul Webb thanked Roger Neal and Bill Bush for the use of the new facility today.  It is a beautiful building.  Roger stated that many of you know Commissioner Rankin.  His wife passed away recently, the funeral is Saturday.  Paul Webb asked that he please pass along our condolences.

Paul Webb apologized for not having introductions at the beginning of the meeting.  Reminded everyone there is a Fire Comm User Group meeting tonight for the budget.

October 28th will be a Lahar siren drill.  All sirens in the valley will be tested.

27. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:40 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is October 3, 2002 at Steilacoom Public Safety beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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